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August 17, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips: 
Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance authorizing the sale of three parcels of surplus county-owned real property in Council District 3, and amending Ordinance 13938, Section 1, as it pertains to the method of sale of these three parcels.  The parcels were originally acquired using the King County Road fund for the Fitzgerald purchase (project number 2049-71, NE 124th Way from SR 522 to Redmond-Avondale Rd.) in 1974.  Proceeds from the surplus sale would be allocated to the Road fund.
On September 18, 2000, the King County Council passed Ordinance 13938 authorizing the surplus sale of 14 parcels of county owned real property in Council Districts 3, 7, 8, 12 and 13.  Parcel 7 of Ordinance 13938 consists of three separate tax parcels - 262605-9044, 252605-9010 and 252605-9050.  These three parcels, located in Council District 3, are contiguous and were treated as one parcel in Ordinance 13938 because of the value each parcel offers to the other.  King County Facilities Management Division (FMD) now wishes to sell these three tax parcels and to amend the method of their sale as originally specified in Ordinance 13938.  
In May of 2005, an unsolicited offer to purchase one of the three tax parcels (252605-9010) was received by the FMD Real Estate Services Section.  This offer to purchase was tendered by Burnstead Construction in the amount of $180,000.

FMD staff reviewed the offer, and rejected it as the sale of parcel number 252605-9010 by itself would have rendered the adjacent parcels virtually worthless, as they are encumbered by steep slopes and have no access.  Parcel 2526005-9010 is the only parcel with development potential.  

A new agreement for the sale of the entire subject property was negotiated, with the buyer agreeing to pay $230,000.00 for the entire subject property.  This offer was reviewed and deemed of exceptional value to King County.  The unique circumstance of the buyer having the adjacent properties under contract to purchase made other offers unlikely at a similar price.  Only as part of a larger development does the subject property attain its value.  By itself it has the potential of a building lot, being subject to steep slopes and requirements of an on site sewage disposal system.

On June 10, 2005 King County accepted the offer to purchase the parcel, subject to Council approval of the sale.  After review of title to the property, it was discerned that ownership of parcel 252605-9010 was in question.  The buyer agreed to allow King County to clear title in order to complete the transaction.  The original owner (Fitzgerald) was located in Spokane, and an agreement was entered into to provide clear title to the property, allowing the transaction for all three parcels to move forward.

Completion of this transaction, if approved, will be by simultaneous closing.  King County will close on parcel numbers 262605-9044 and 250605-9050 with Burnstead and assign its right to parcel 250605-9010 to Burnstead.  The funds received from the closing of the Burnstead transaction will be $230,000.  Burnstead will pay Fitzgerald $70,000, resulting in King County receiving $160,000 for its interest in Parcels 252605-9050 and 262605-9044.  

Ordinance 13938 specified the sale of Parcel 7 to be made by public sealed bid at its appraised value of $53,000.  At that time, no sale occurred however, and Parcel 7 has remained surplussed since year 2000.  Because Ordinance 13938 also specified that the subject surplussed parcels must be sold for an amount deemed acceptable, and because the FMD deems that the unsolicited Burnstead offer is of exceptional value, Ordinance 13938 I am requesting that be amended in the new ordinance in Item 9, by allowing the original Parcel 7 to be sold either by sealed public bid or by a direct negotiated sale.
Passage of this legislation will conclude a sale, which represents an exceptional value to the citizens of King County.  Please contact Calvin Hoggard, Manager Real Estate Services Section, Facilities Management Division, at 206 205-5772 if you have any questions regarding the proposed legislation.  

I recommend approval of this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Roads Services Division, DOT

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES


Calvin Hoggard, Manager Real Estate Services Section, FMD, DES

